Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Tuesday, July 7, 2009
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Tuesday, July 7, 2009 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Jeff Fogleman

Council Members Absent: Lee Lovette and Jamie Joseph.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Rob Jennings and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearings - None
Consent Agenda 
· Resolution Opposing HB 524 With Referendum Provision

Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to adopt the Consent Agenda; motion carried 3-0.

Old Business - None
New Business
7:04 p.m. Consideration of Proposal regarding 223 E. Main Street Parcel belonging to Barbara Vickery: Mayor Boggs stated that he was approached by a Real Estate agent representing Ms. Vickery concerning the donation of the property at 223 E. Main to the Town of Haw River. Manager Earp stated that the building had been tested and found to be free of asbestos. The estimates of costs to the town for removal of the dilapidated building range from $7,000 -14,000. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to accept the property at 223 E. Main St. as a donation from Ms. Vickery; motion carried 3-0.
7:07 p.m. Consideration of Contract for Engineering Services from AWCK – 2008 CDBG Revitalization Grant: Manager Earp stated that the contract from AWCK had been reviewed by staff and Mr. Michael Walser, the CBDG grant administrator. It was found to meet all compliance issues. All costs are in line with grant funding. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to accept the contract from Alley, Williams, Carmen & King, P.E.; motion carried 3-0.
7:09 p.m. Request from Randy Neel regarding Reduction of Sewer Fee: Councilman Fogleman made a motion to deny Mr. Neel’s request for relief on the sewer portion of his water bill for 31,000 gallons due to the filling of a swimming pool; motion carried 3-0.
7:13 p.m. Request to set Public Hearing date regarding Rezoning of parcel described as Tax Map # 10-15-5: Manager Earp stated that Mr. Philip Morgan would like to subdivide Lot 10-15-5, rezone the aforementioned lot from R-18 to R-G and B-2 per submitted plan, request a Special Use Permit for a Mobile Home Park on the lot, and hook on to the Town’s sewer system upon completion of development of the MHP. The staff would also like to assist Mr. Morgan in preparation of a Sewer Improvement Grant application. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to set the Public Hearing for August 3 at 7:00 p.m.; motion carried 3-0.
7:27 p.m. Presentation from Mike English and Jeff Harbison – Update on “Old Mills Property”: Mr. English stated that the sale of the old mill property has been under negotiation since 2007 but has been held up due to environmental issues. Mr. Harbison stated that the property has been accepted into the Brownfield’s project and they are awaiting final approval from DENR any day. At that time, everything must come before the public for public review. The drafting documents are being drawn for the sale of the property from MERD, Inc. to Haw River Historic Development Company, LLC. Mr. English and Mr. Harbison requested that the Town support them in their salvage and rehabilitation efforts. 
7:34 p.m. Consideration of Proposal from Rehab Development Inc.: Mr. Harbison explained that he is under contract with Mr. Stan Martin for the purchase of the property at 205 Stone St. He and his partners for this project, Rehab Development, Inc., would like to apply for a HOPE VI Grant for the rehabilitation of this property. Manager Earp stated that the representative from HUD that handles the Hope VI Grants is out of the office until July 13th. He has more questions than he has answers at this time. Atty. Jennings stated that he believed that the project would have to be bid. Mr. Ed Lipsky stated that the turn-around time for the application will be very short as the due date is generally around the 15th of August. The is a minimum $50,000 match which Mr. Harbison and Mr. Lipsky will make. They are prepared to go to $200,000. The maximum grant award is $1,000,000. Town participation is required in the process but “in-kind services” have been accepted. Manager Earp stated that he would assist in the application process. Mr. Lipsky volunteered the services of Mr. Patrick Riley to begin the process with no strings attached prior to the August 3rd Council Meeting.
7:59 p.m. Determination of Special Meeting regarding Capital Improvement and Infrastructure Improvement Planning: Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to call a Special Meeting on Monday, July 27, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. for the purpose of discussing Capital Improvement and Infrastructure Improvement Planning; motion carried 3-0.
8:01 p.m. Request from Public Works Director for Approval to Demolish Unused Town Property: Mr. Charles Allen requested the council grant permission to remove four structures, two at the Stone St. pump station facility and two at the Lang St pump station facility. The structures are not used and are of no value and could pose a danger in the future. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to allow Mr. Allen to tear down the facilities; motion carried 3-0.
Manager’s Update 8:03 p.m.
· The Fire Dept would like to apply for a Homeland Security Grant for 100% of the costs of the new roof and heat & air improvements for the fire station. This would save the Town approximately $10,000. The deadline is July 10. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to approve the application; motion carried 3-0.

· The manufacturer of the Green Level Pump is sending a new system pump. The email implied at no cost to the Town; this has not been confirmed.

· It is recommended that the Heavy Trash policy be amended to allow pick-ups off rotation at an addition cost of $20.00 and placement at curbside two days prior to pick-up. This will allow for trash not to sit at the roadside for weeks in anticipation of the second Tuesday of the month. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to amend the policy; motion carried 3-0. Manager Earp is to write the new policy.

· Manager Earp requested the Council to contract with AWCK to develop a sidewalk plan in anticipation of the Safe Routes to Schools Grant. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to contract with AWCK in an amount not to exceed $5,000; motion carried 3-0.
Open Forum 8:12p.m.
· Mrs. Allen requested that the “Business Closed” graphite before removed from the building at 205 Stone St. It looks bad in light of all the work that has been done at the Civic Center. Mr. Harbison was asked to take care of this.

· Mrs. Smith stated that the Civic Center looked very good.

· Mr. Smith requested the tree on Stone Street be trimmed to allow greater visibility when turning.

· Mr. Honeycutt stated the Councils appreciation for the work done at the Civic Center. He requested that the volunteers be acknowledged by a letter of appreciation or certificate.
· It was requested that Manager Earp check into the body shop on Stone St. He said he would contact Jason Martin of Alamance County Planning Dept.

8:20 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 3-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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